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Overview 
 
The primary responsibility for any government is to secure, protect and defend its 
people, territory and economic and political interests. A capable military 
organisation is a key component to meeting this responsibility and Labor is 
committed to a strong, effective and sustainable Australian Defence Force.   
 
Labor recognises that the ADF must be supported by an efficient and dedicated 
Department of Defence and associated agencies if Australia is to have a credible 
defence capability. 
 
Australia's strategic environment has become increasingly unstable over recent 
years and this has created greater challenges for the Australia Defence 
Organisation.  Our country's large geography and relatively small population 
dictate that Australia maintain a technologically advanced military to ensure we 
have a capability edge within our strategic environment. For this reason Labor will 
ensure that the Australian Defence Force responds to the challenges of, and 
capitalises on the opportunities arising from, the Revolution in Military Affairs 
(RMA) and ensures that military doctrine and methods of operation remain relevant 
and effective in the new age of military affairs. 
 
While the Australian Defence Force’s primary and overriding priority must be the 
protection of Australia from military attack, our armed forces also need to possess 
the capacity to operate with allies and United Nations forces in support of 
important national goals and when necessary to protect Australians abroad.  Labor 
also recognises that in peacetime the ADF has a role to assist with national 
security efforts against terrorism and other threats to public safety in cooperation 
with other security agencies. Therefore Labor will ensure that the ADF continues a 
balanced force approach to its capability development.   
 
While military capability is a fundamental basis of a country's defence, Labor 
acutely understands that effective national security relies on a multitude of other 
factors and will entrench a well integrated whole of government approach to 
national security planning. 
 
Labor is committed to a primary military strategy of the defence of Australia 
through our armed forces being able to deny control of Australia’s air and sea 
approaches to any credible enemy force. Equally, Labor recognises that the armed 
services of the ADF must be appropriately resourced to undertake military 
operations with our allies and to meet lower intensity operations such as peace 
keeping. It is for these reasons that Labor supports the principles and strategies 
outlined in the 2000 Defence White Paper and the associated increase in funding 
for the ADF. Labor will ensure that the Defence Organisation continues to 
implement and adhere to the White Paper strategies and parameters in line with 
Labor’s national security policies. 
 
Labor is strongly committed to transparency in its military capability development 
as a way to build trust and reduce unfounded suspicion and dangerous 
misunderstandings in strategic affairs, especially within our own region.  Labor is 
committed to an approach of security with Asia.  
 
Labor recognises that a strong and sustainable domestic defence industry base is 
a critical component for the long-term support and success of the ADF and can 
bring significant economic and employment benefits to the nation.   
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The Howard Government's Failures 
 
DEFENCE TREATED AS JUST ANOTHER BUSINESS  
Under the Government’s Defence Reform Program, Defence has been treated as 
just another business. Thousands of positions have been slashed and many others 
outsourced to the private sector. This has been a major contributor to poor morale, 
has put extra stress on serving personnel and their families, and has caused the 
loss of core skills in the Defence organisation. 
 
INEPT ADMINISTRATION  
The last five years has seen examples of inept and outright ridiculous 
management of the Defence portfolio by Liberal Ministers.  For example, John 
Moore, the second of the Liberal’s three Defence Ministers in five years, forced the 
Department to commission the Deutsche Bank to provide him with overnight 
economic and market advice, including personal briefings, at the cost of $15 000.  
John Moore also went to war with the Department and bungled the removal of the 
Secretary, Paul Barrett, creating instability within the Department at a critical time, 
and costing the Australian taxpayer at least half a million dollars in legal fees and 
settlement costs.    
 
COALITION’S REAL WARRIORS OF DEFENCE - CONSULTANTS  
Having stripped the Defence Organisation of many of its core skills in a ruthless 
cost cutting exercise, the Coalition found it necessary to replace lost expertise with 
an explosion of short term and expensive consultants.  In the financial year 
1998/99, Defence spent nearly $17 million dollars on external consultancies 
compared with $9.9 million the previous year.    That is an increase of almost 70%.  
They even had consultancies on consulting.  The year after that they really got 
going and spent $22.6 million on consultancies, and an additional $34.7 million on 
advertising and market research. 
 
DEFENCE INDUSTRY INACTION 
Australian industry plays a vital role in supporting the ADF.  The Howard 
Government has failed to implement a strategic plan for Australia’s defence 
industry to support the ADF, and this is costing Australian jobs. 
 
Defence spends more than $12 billion every year.   It is essential that Australia has 
a policy to retain as much of the Defence budget expenditure domestically as 
possible.   
 
Defence purchases of new equipment also play an important part in modernising 
industry and developing an Australian skills base.  Under the Howard Government, 
we have seen a dramatic decline in the level of major capital equipment 
expenditure by Defence in Australia; the level has fallen from 71% in FY93/94 to 
just 41% in FY99/00.  This situation is exacerbated by avoidable delays on project 
starts due to government mismanagement.   
 
The Coalition Government’s mismanagement and inaction on defence industry 
policy and a number of major defence acquisition projects has caused significant 
problems for Australia’s defence industry over the last 5 years because of the lack 
of an action agenda. 
 
Reviewing and rewriting defence industry policy is all the Howard Government has 
tried to do, but it hasn’t delivered any outcomes for Australian industry.  Over the 
last five years, the total Australian industry involvement in defence acquisitions has 
dropped to one of its lowest levels in decades. Meantime there are numerous 
Defence projects that have been delayed because of Government 
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mismanagement and indecision, including the replacement of the Fremantle Patrol 
Boats.  
 
PREMIUM PRICE FOR AIRBORNE EARLY WARNING AND CONTROL 
AIRCRAFT 
The Howard Government’s mismanagement of the new Airborne Early Warning 
Aircraft project resulted in Australia purchasing only four aircraft for the price of six.   
Due to Ministerial indecision, Australia is now paying US $338 million per aircraft 
instead of the original offer price of US $241 million, and under the terms of the 
Coalition’s deal not one of these aircraft will be fitted out in Australia.  Australian 
industry has missed out on many lucrative contracts associated with the project 
and the Air Force is not getting the full number of aircraft that they require to 
effectively conduct operations. 
 
FREMANTLE CLASS PATROL BOATS 
The Howard Government has known for many years that our Fremantle Class 
Patrol Boats needed upgrading or replacing.   It stopped the upgrade of the boats 
in 2000 but did not release a request for tender for new boats until September this 
year.  
 
As a result of this indecision the Fremantle Patrol Boat fleet is in crisis due to major 
maintenance problems and it is likely that they will be unable to continue their 
coastal surveillance task up to the time the new fleet is ready. 
 
The Government plans to slash our Patrol Boat Capability when it replaces the 
Fremantle Class Patrol Boat Fleet and is trying to use a whole range of different 
facts and figures as a smokescreen to hide this fact.  The Government’s own 
Request for Tender states that the boats will only spend 1,950 days at sea (65% of 
3,000 available days) and that is a massive cut on current capability. 
 
DARK FUTURE FOR AUSTRALIA’S NAVAL SHIPBUILDING INDUSTRY 
The Coalition commissioned a secret report on Australia’s naval shipbuilding 
industry that could see thousands of jobs lost in shipyards around this country if 
implemented.   The Howard Government has refused to release the report.  
 
FUNDING FOR MAJOR DEFENCE EQUIPMENT PURCHASES CUT 
Despite all the Coalition’s talk of increasing defence spending, the portion of the 
defence budget spent on major new equipment purchases – the capital equipment 
budget - has actually been cut by more than $130 million this financial year alone.  
In fact, the capital equipment budget has been cut each year for the last three 
years and has been used as a contingency fund to mask other cost blowouts. In 
the financial year 1999/2000, it was slashed $700 million from the original budget 
estimate. This is occurring despite the fact that much of our defence equipment is 
coming to the end of its economic life and needs to be replaced urgently. The 
result will be a far greater burden on the Defence budget in the future. 
 
ECONOMIC MISMANAGEMENT OF DEFENCE 
When the Howard Government took office, it planned to save a billion dollars in the 
Defence budget by slashing the number of Defence’s full time miliary personnel 
from 58,000 to 42,700 through a massive Departmental cost cutting and 
outsourcing exercise.  This initiative was called the Defence Reform Program. The 
program has been severely criticised by the Australian National Audit Office, which 
found that its emphasis was only on achieving savings, not on putting in place 
good public policy initiatives, and implementing them successfully.  Defence was 
also unable to establish a direct relationship between DRP savings and 
reinvestment in military capability. 
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Coalition examples of economic mismanagement are numerous.  The Howard 
Government recently shelved the $400 million contract to provide the combat 
system for our Collins Class submarines.  Unfortunately, it made the decision at 
the end of the tender process and as a result exposed the Australian taxpayers to 
a $100 million litigation case for compensation from the unsuccessful bidder. 
 
It has also cancelled, and then restarted, the long running Defence Integrated 
Distribution System tender process, a $1 billion contract that would have taken 
over the logistics operations at 34 military bases around Australia. Now, millions of 
dollars in compensation has been paid to the bidders.  This indecision threatens 
more than a thousand jobs particularly in rural and regional Australia.   
 
NAVY IS NOT A COASTGUARD 
The role of the Royal Australian Navy is the military defence of Australia and war 
fighting.  Unfortunately, the Coalition does not recognise this and has been using 
the Navy as an expensive maritime police force in an effort to appear to have the 
problem of people smuggling under control.  Australians are paying more than an 
estimated $20 million per week to hide the Government’s inability to find a real 
long-term solution to the issue of border control.   
 
The Howard Government says that the funding will come from the Navy’s existing 
training budget, however the Navy is already undertaking a review of all its 
commitments in the first part of next year because of a funding crisis.  Major 
exercises with allies are likely to be cancelled as a result and its ability to 
contribute to other military operations severely limited. 
 
FAILURE TO DELIVER MODERN ACQUISITION PROCESSES  
The Howard Government has been all talk and no action on implementing 
alternative processes to provide better outcomes in Defence acquisition projects.  
Its Smart 2000 acquisition process is not providing the most efficient method for 
Defence to procure its new equipment.  This was demonstrated with the recent 
Army reconnaissance helicopter project that had a Request for Tender document 
more than 3,000 pages long and was cumbersome and expensive for industry to 
respond to.  Despite all their talk about quicker and more streamlined processes 
for Defence acquisitions, the Howard Government has failed to deliver. 
 
The Coalition has failed to adequately take advantage of Private Finance Initiatives 
(PFI) that may deliver savings for Defence in their acquisition programs.  It 
appointed an expert panel of advisers over a year ago to deal with this issue, but 
nothing has happened. There are no standard guidelines or any standard contracts 
in place for these important initiatives and the Coalition is now having a bet each 
way by forcing tenders for the new Patrol Boat Fleet to tender using traditional 
formats and a PFI option.  The result for industry is increased complexity and 
expense, which will result in an increased cost to Defence. 
 
FIRE SALE OF DEFENCE PROPERTY AND ASSETS 
The Howard Government, in an attempt to cover up their budget mismanagement, 
is selling off a billion dollars of Defence assets in the year 2001/2.  The 
Government has also directed Defence to sell off a further $1 billion worth of 
property over the next four years. Defence will then be forced to lease back its real 
estate assets, which will simply increase the cost to the Defence budget in the long 
term – an issue confirmed by the Australian National Audit Office.  The Liberal’s 
myopic pursuit of mindless ideology has even led them to plan to sell Australian 
Defence Headquarters at Russell. 
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MINISTERIAL ACCOUNTABILITY 
The Minister for Defence should be a senior figure and provide high level input into 
future Government policy on a range of issues.  Under the Howard Government all 
three ministers, McLachlan, Moore and Reith, have simply used the Defence 
portfolio as a waiting room for retirement.  This has led to serious instability in a 
key portfolio during circumstances of international uncertainty.  Australians 
deserve to know who will be in charge of the Defence portfolio at a time when 
elements of the Australian Defence Force have deployed overseas to fight in the 
War Against Terror. 
 
POLITICS FIRST 
The Coalition have abandoned the long tradition of a bi-partisan approach to 
defence with the current Minister, Peter Reith, being more concerned with turning 
Defence into a political head kicking game instead of dealing with the serious 
issues of national security.  Defence, and the people of the Australian Defence 
Force, deserve a Minister dedicated to the serious nature of the Defence portfolio 
rather than being obsessed with cheap political point scoring. 
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Kim Beazley’s Plan for Defence 
 
Our Strategic Circumstances and Funding Defence 
 
DEFENCE WHITE PAPER 2000 AND FUNDING 
Labor recognises that clear and effective military strategic policy is critically 
important for effective planning and the development of Australia’s future defence 
force requirements. 
 
The 2000 Defence White Paper reinforced the policy, strategy and force structure 
for the ADF of the previous Labor Government.  Labor is committed to the 2000 
Defence White Paper and associated funding increase. Labor will ensure that the 
Defence Organisation continues to adhere to the White Paper’s parameters and 
processes in line with its other national security policies. 
 
ANNUAL STRATEGIC REVIEW 
To ensure that capability development is relevant to Australia’s current strategic 
circumstances and in line with advances in technology, Labor will direct that 
Defence undertake an annual assessment of Australia’s strategic environment.  
This will be done in conjunction with the annual review of the Defence Capability 
Plan as stipulated in the Defence White Paper, which states: 
 

The Defence Capability Plan will not remain immutable over the next decade. 
It will be reviewed annually to take account of changing strategic 
circumstances, new technologies and changed priorities. Individual projects 
will need to be considered and approved by government before proceeding.  
Nevertheless, the Capability Plan will provide a clear basis for decisions now 
and into the future.  (Chapter 8, page 77) 

 
Labor’s policy will ensure that future defence planning and acquisitions will remain 
relevant to Australia’s military needs whilst still providing long-term certainty for the 
Defence Organisation. 
 
ASIA-PACIFIC DEFENCE MINISTERS FORUM 
Labor is strongly committed to transparency in its military capability development 
as a way to build trust and reduce unfounded suspicion and dangerous 
misunderstandings in strategic affairs, especially within our own region.  Labor 
supports an approach of security with Asia.   Labor is committed to forging strong 
relations with our regional neighbours which is a crucial strategy underpinning any 
sensible defence policy.   
 
In line with this, Labor will host an initial meeting of Defence Ministers from the 
Asia Pacific region.  This meeting will be the first step in establishing the annual 
Asia-Pacific Defence Ministers Forum.  This initiative will address an outstanding 
recommendation of the ASEAN Regional Forum. 
 
The Forum would provide the opportunity for countries in the region to discuss 
issues of defence and security and complement the similar meeting of Foreign 
Ministers. 
 
This initiative will have no cost implications, as all administrative requirements 
associated with it would be absorbed by the existing Defence budget. 
 
US ALLIANCE 
Australia’s alliance arrangements with the United States of America remain 
fundamentally important to Australia’s security. Labor will continue to build on the 
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excellent relationship developed over many years. We will modernise and 
revitalise the consultative mechanisms to facilitate a strong relationship for the new 
century. 
 
The Pine Gap Joint Facility makes an important contribution to this alliance as well 
as to the deterrence and avoidance of conflict. Labor will require that this facility 
continue to be managed and operated on a joint basis and only with the 
government’s full knowledge of and concurrence with the facility’s activities. Labor 
will ensure the operations of the Joint Facility are consistent with Australia’s 
national security, disarmament and non-proliferation objectives.  
 
DEFENCE COOPERATION WITH THE REGION 
Labor recognises the importance of both bilateral and multilateral defence 
relationships in achieving security for Australia and creating and maintaining 
stability in Australia’s strategic environment.  
 
Defence cooperation with Australia’s neighbours can make important contributions 
to building regional security. Labor will ensure that the ADF has appropriate 
defence cooperation with other countries in our immediate and broader strategic 
environment.  Labor will also ensure that the cooperation supports our national and 
regional security and does not contribute to any suppression or violation of human 
rights or democratic freedoms. 
 
Indonesia’s pursuit of democratic systems and practices will assist Australia to 
foster a new relationship with that country. Labor will ensure that any military 
relationship between Australia and Indonesia will be as equal partners, seeking to 
achieve the security interests that benefit both countries and that of our broader 
region, while ensuring that our commitment to liberal democratic and human rights 
values is not compromised. This relationship must also assist Indonesia’s own 
military forces to develop as accountable instruments of a democratic civilian 
based government and secure a stable long-term future for Indonesia.  
 
Labor’s policy on Combating People Smugglers and Strengthening Australia’s 
Border Protection has committed an extra $10 million to provide increased 
technical support for Indonesian law enforcement authorities to disrupt people-
smuggling operations and other transnational criminal activity including drug and 
arms smuggling.  Part of those additional funds will be provided through the 
Defence Cooperation Program for additional assistance to Indonesia in the area of 
maritime surveillance. 
 
Australia has a special defence relationship with Papua New Guinea.  Labor in 
government will continue to assist PNG through the existing Defence Cooperation 
Program to develop an effective and disciplined defence force, while encouraging 
non-military solutions to problems of internal security and order. 
 
Labor will ensure that Australia develops an effective defence relationship with 
East Timor.  Australia will work in cooperation with other countries in the region in 
providing assistance to the East Timor Defence Force.  Labor is committed to 
enduring support for East Timor's security and territorial integrity.  We will maintain 
an Australian Defence Force presence in East Timor for as long as such support is 
required. 
 
Security of the Pacific nations is important to regional security and our national 
defence. Labor has a good record supporting Pacific nations in their efforts to 
protect their economic zones, particularly fishing rights, and in the development of 
modern defence forces. Labor will build on those achievements, working 
cooperatively with those nations. 
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Australia’s historical and close ties with New Zealand are the basis of an ongoing 
partnership. Labor will promote regular joint military exercises with New Zealand 
and seek to improve the operational capability of potential joint deployments and 
foster the synergies that can be created with our different military capabilities in 
light of the New Zealand “Government Defence Statement” of May 2001. 
 
Our participation in the Five Power Defence Arrangements (FPDA) will remain an 
important aspect of regional policy under Labor. The FPDA provide a unique 
multinational forum in which Australian forces can exercise with other countries of 
the region. We will work to maintain it as a cooperative treaty with benefit for all 
participants. 
  
Our Future Defence Force 
 
Labor is committed to the ADF maintaining a balanced force approach to its 
capability development.  Labor will ensure that the military specific equipment 
acquisitions that occur over the next decade, as outlined in the Defence Capability 
Plan, properly achieve this goal and deliver the appropriate and necessary 
capabilities for our Land, Sea, Air and Special Forces. 
 
COUNTER TERRORIST AND COMBAT SEARCH AND RESCUE 
CAPABILITIES 
Labor will maintain the doubling of ADF counter-terrorist capabilities and the re-
instatement of the Special Incident Response capability to deal with chemical, 
biological, radiological and explosive material incidents. 
 
In addition, Labor will boost the capabilities of ADF Special Forces to operate 
covertly in hostile environments against the source of global terrorist threats by 
developing an ADF Combat Search and Rescue (SAR) and Special Operations 
Aviation Capability. This will be based specifically on future defence acquisition 
projects, such as the planned additional Troop Lift helicopters and the upgrade to 
the existing fleet of Blackhawk helicopters. Labor will ensure that these projects 
deliver a long-range, deep-penetration aviation capability able to operate in hostile 
environments and suitable for combat SAR and high-risk special operations. 
 
Labor will ensure that the new ADF Headquarters Australian Theatre develops a 
command, control and intelligence capability for special operations targeted 
against terrorist assets and activities. 
 
Labor recognises the threat of a non-state group, or even an individual, acquiring 
and using a nuclear, biological or chemical weapon. Such weapons of mass 
destruction could be delivered without a missile or any other sophisticated delivery 
system. Labor is concerned about Australia's capability to respond to chemical, 
biological and radiological (CBR) threats. That is why Labor will maintain the re-
instatement of the Special Incident Response capability to deal with these threats. 
The relevant unit will have appropriate equipment, medical facilities, and 
specialised training in CBR response scenarios. 
 
Labor will initiate the development of a tri-service Combat Search and Rescue 
(Combat SAR) policy for the Australian Defence Force.  Combat SAR is an 
essential capability for any modern defence force that undertakes operations at 
any level and is an important capability to have to ensure proper duty of care levels 
for service personnel undertaking operations. 
 
The ADF's Combat SAR unit will draw on the capability and platforms of all three 
services but will primarily be based upon the SAS Regiment capability.  VCDF in 
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consultation with the Service Chiefs will be responsible for the development and 
implementation of the Combat SAR policy. The final specifications of projects 
contained in the existing defence capability plan will take into consideration 
requirements of the Combat SAR policy. 
 
Operational command will be through the Commander Australian Theatre to the 
current SAS regiment command structure. 
 
For security reasons, further details of this capability will not be made publicly 
available. 
 
Funding for the above-mentioned Acquisition projects is already included in the 
White Paper funding and any extra costs would be minor and will be absorbed 
within the existing Defence Acquisition Budget. 
 
DEFENCE CYBER WARFARE TASK FORCE 
Labor recognises that developments in information technology have increased the 
risk of cyber-terrorist attack on Australia's critical defence information 
infrastructure.  Defence will take the lead, in coordination with the Home Affairs 
portfolio and other Commonwealth and State agencies, in developing effective 
ADF capabilities and counter-measures against such cyber-warfare.  Currently, a 
variety of areas within the Defence Organisation undertake work relating to cyber-
warfare.  This work is not properly integrated and coordinated. 
 
Accordingly Labor will establish a Defence Cyber-warfare Task Force, which will 
bring together all parts of the Defence Organisation related to cyber-warfare 
capability in a coordinated and integrated manner.  The Task Force will be 
responsible for the development of the ADF's cyber-warfare policy and will advise 
on cyber-warfare defence capability requirements.  
 
This national information infrastructure must be protected through a national effort 
involving government and industry. Labor will place a high priority on this, drawing 
on our strengths in electronic security and defensive measures, including through 
the capabilities of the Defence Signals Directorate (DSD). 
 
This initiative is one of a number that Labor will implement as part of our whole of 
Government approach to protecting Australia’s information infrastructure.   
 
The cost of this initiative will be met from within existing resources. 
 
AIRBORNE EARLY WARNING AND CONTROL AIRCRAFT 
The Airborne Early Warning and Control AEW&C system will form the cornerstone 
of Australia’s air and maritime surveillance, and early warning and detection 
capability, well into this century. Accurate and timely surveillance is essential to 
Australia, regardless of the type of future operation Australian forces may be 
required to participate in. 
 
The AEW&C system is a strategically important capability that will make a major 
contribution to Australia’s air combat capability, significantly multiplying the combat 
power of the upgraded F/A-18 fleet. 
 
The system will improve command and control, and the capacity for air defence of 
surface ships. It also will enhance Australia’s strike capability.  Importantly, it will 
also provide support to Coast Guard activities.  
 
 Labor will review, within the existing funding arrangements for the project, the 
early exercising of contractual options for two or three extra aircraft to establish 
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whether a greater benefit to Australian industry can be achieved and whether a 
more effective RAAF capability will be delivered. 
 
Funding for these extra aircraft already exists as part of the overall funding for the 
project in the Defence Capability Plan through the Defence Acquisition budget. 
 
SALT ASH WEAPONS RANGE 
Labor will as a priority undertake an examination of RAAF bombing training at the 
Salt Ash Weapons Range to assess how much non-essential training can be 
immediately relocated to other existing ranges and have it relocated as a matter of 
urgency so as to alleviate some of the noise impact on the Hunter region. 
 
Consideration will also be given to the use of a sea range as a possible early 
alternative.  A study to determine suitable long-term permanent alternatives will be 
conducted following these immediate and short-term measures are put in place.   
 
Labor recognises the importance of RAAF Base Williamstown, and the units 
located there, and will not make a decision that threatens its future. 
 
PATROL BOAT CAPABILITY 
As previously announced, the Coast Guard’s patrol boat force will be based on the 
existing capital acquisition budget for the replacement Fremantle-class patrol boat.  
These Patrol Boats are almost 25 years old and are nearing the end of their 
working life.  This project presents a unique opportunity to purchase a fleet of 
purpose-built Coast Guard patrol boats.  It will allow for a significant upgrading of 
our coastal patrol fleet within the current acquisition budget, due to the civil police 
standards to which these vessels will be built. 
 
The cost of this initiative will be met from within existing resources. 
 
Managing Defence 
 
DEFENCE MINISTER'S PRE-EMINENT PERSONS ADVISORY COUNCIL 
A council of pre-eminent persons with expertise and interest in defence policy and 
management will be established to provide advice and analysis to the Minister for 
Defence. The council will consist of 12 members (including the Minister) and will 
be chaired by the Minister for Defence. The Minister for Defence will appoint the 
members of the council.  
 
The council will provide advice to the Minister, independent of the ADF and 
Department, on issues of defence policy and management and will provide a 
useful forum to constantly assess the performance of the Australian Defence 
Organisation. 
 
It is essential that the Minister for Defence have as wide a sphere of advice as 
possible on matters pertaining to the administration and management of the 
Australian Defence Organisation.  The council will provide the perfect forum for 
broad discussion on issues of defence.  
 
The members of the council will be people with expertise, experience or 
qualifications in national security, defence and strategic studies and other related 
areas. The council would likely meet three times a year or as required.  
 
The cost of this initiative will be met from within existing resources. 
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DEFENCE ACQUISITION IMPROVEMENT  
Labor will analyse, develop and implement a range of initiatives and changes to 
current acquisition measures in the Department of Defence to deliver better and 
more timely acquisition outcomes and a move to 'holistic capability planning'. 
Labor will vigorously pursue new, streamlined, innovative and efficient acquisition 
processes that will bring benefits to the ADF, Australian defence industry and the 
Australian community with a primary focus on reducing the time and costs 
associated with the RFT process.   
 
These changes will also be drawn from examples and experiences of other 
modern defence organisations from around the world and be developed in 
coordination with the Defence Industry Action Agenda. 
 
Labor will ensure that genuine lifecycle operating costs and personnel 
requirements are considered in acquisition planning. Accompanying these 
changes will be an expanded focus on the development of better project 
management skills within Defence. The Defence Materiel Organisation in 
consultation with industry will be tasked to evaluate further improvements to the 
Smart 2000 tender process and to develop and implement specific initiatives 
designed to maximise Defence project management skills and experience. 
 
This initiative will also seek to assist in the sustainability of strategically important 
defence industries and look at restricted competition as opposed to open 
competition for acquisition projects in those specific industries. 
 
ACQUISITION AUDIT TEAM  
Labor will establish a permanent internal Acquisition Audit Team that will be 
responsible for constant auditing of Defence's major capital equipment acquisition 
projects so that potential problems, delays or cost blowouts can be identified early 
and corrective action taken. 
 
Labor will also undertake an immediate full assessment and report on all current 
major capital programs to highlight any problems so that corrective measures can 
be implemented immediately.  This will be undertaken by the newly established 
Acquisition Audit Team that will remain a permanent unit under the control of 
Defence's Chief Finance Officer and the Under Secretary Defence Materiel. 
 
The Audit Team will be drawn from existing Departmental resources from the 
Defence Material Organisation and the Finance sections of Defence. 
 
PRIVATE FINANCE INITIATIVE GUIDELINES 
Labor will develop Defence specific standard guidelines and policy for the 
application of Private Finance Initiatives (PFI) and Private Public Partnerships 
(PPP) so that the Defence Organisation can maximise the outcome of its capital 
expenditure and utilise the project management skills of the private sector.  
 
Included in this initiative will be the development of a specific PFI and PPP 
Defence Policy, associated guidelines and standard PPP contracts so that where 
appropriate, the benefits of these schemes can be applied to defence acquisitions.  
This policy and the guidelines will be developed with the assistance of the existing 
Defence Private Financing Panel.  
 
This policy will ensure that a PFI cost benefit analysis option for every acquisition 
project valued at $100 million or more is undertaken to ensure that the maximum 
value for money outcome is achieved on every major Defence project.  This policy 
will also ensure that PFI or PPP is not used for projects that it is not suited for or 
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used by the Defence Organisation to commence acquisition projects for which it 
does not have the money. 
 
DEFENCE FINANCIAL AND BUDGET MANAGEMENT IMPROVEMENT 
Labor will develop and implement a range of measures to improve the financial 
reporting and management by the Defence Organisation.  These measures will be 
coordinated with the Department of Finance, Treasury and the ANAO.  As part of 
this process, Labor will also review the current structure of the Defence 
Organisation and the effectiveness of the diarchy arrangements. 
 
CAPITAL BUDGET PROTECTION MEASURE 
Labor will also introduce an annual capital budget protection measure so that the 
Department does not use the capital budget as a contingency fund for other 
recurrent expenditure.  This measure will prevent the Defence Organisation using 
the capital budget for other recurrent expenditure purposes.  Labor will lock in the 
capital budget as a minimum percentage of the total defence budget for the next 
five years so that it is used to address the major capital replacement demands that 
are facing Defence over the next 20 years. 
 
This initiative is part of Labor's broad commitment to ensuring that the Defence 
Organisation is run as efficiently as possible and that the Australia taxpayer 
receives the best value for money from defence expenditure. 
 
FINANCIAL AND BUDGET MANAGEMENT AUDIT 
Labor will commission a financial and budget management audit of the Defence 
Organisation with the assistance of the Department of Finance and Administration, 
the Department of Treasury and ANAO and introduce new policy to ensure that 
Defence adheres to proper practices in this area. 
 
Labor will also ensure that a new and revised Defence Audit and Program 
Evaluation Charter is developed and implemented with the assistance of the 
ANAO and the above-mentioned Departments as a means of improving Defence's 
financial management performance. 
 
DEFENCE REFORM PROGRAM AUDIT  
The Government's DRP has began to falter and the true savings that it will be 
delivering in the long-term are questionable.  In line with Labor's Public 
Administration Policy, any further outsourcing proposals will be subject to a strict 
public interest test.   
 
This test will include the following considerations: 

• The need to meet the standards of customer service required by the 
Government; 

• Genuine cost savings, not at the expense of service or access to service, nor 
through cuts to jobs or employment conditions; 

• The need to maintain and develop skills and expertise within the Agency 
concerned to ensure the cost-effective delivery of services and, where 
services are put on contract, the maintenance of sound contractual 
arrangements, performance standards and monitoring systems; 

• The need to protect the rights of clients to information affecting them and 
their privacy; 

• The overall efficiency of outside markets and the extent to which markets can 
effectively and quickly overcome the failure of a single provider; 
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• Any risks of being “captured” by a single outside provider by reason of the 

knowledge it might gain in taking over a particular function or for any other 
reason; 

• No negative effect on the environment or industry development; and  

• Assessment of impacts on regional, rural and remote Australian 
communities.  

 
Where a case for contracting is made which satisfies these test, in-house bids will 
be facilitated as part of the tendering process. 
 
Labor will also undertake an immediate ‘True Value’ audit of the DRP prior to any 
further outsourcing measures being undertaken. This audit will be tasked with 
assessing whether the DRP is delivering long-term savings to the Defence 
Organisation without undermining the operational capability of the Australian 
Defence Force.   
 
Following the audit, Labor will develop and implement a new policy to ensure that 
outsourcing only occurs in areas where real long-term savings can be achieved 
and without compromising the operational capability of the ADF.   
 
STRATEGIC SAVINGS PLAN  
Labor will also implement a Strategic Savings and Efficiency Plan that will be 
designed to improve the efficiency of the Defence Organisation and identify and 
eliminate wastage.   
 
Broad-based managerial efficiency programs such as the DRP no longer deliver 
savings and efficiencies that can be sustained in the long term.  What is needed is 
a strategically targeted program that assesses the individual operations of each 
section of defence and develops and implements better and more efficient ways of 
operating and identifies and eliminates wastage. 
 
Labor's Strategic Savings and Efficiency Plan (SSEP) will pursue such goals but 
will not be an outsourcing program.  The Chief Finance Officer, in cooperation with 
the Defence Audit and Program Evaluation Committee, will be tasked with 
developing and implementing the Plan and answer directly to the Secretary.  This 
will further complement the 'Cut up the Red Tape' and other existing initiatives and 
ensure any extra savings achieved by the SSEP will be reinvested into Defence.  
 
DEFENCE INTEGRATED DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM (DIDS) 
The Coalition’s Defence Integrated Distribution System (DIDS) is a $1.3 billion, 10-
year project that seeks to transfer to private operators virtually all defence 
distribution and warehousing.  It threatens 1,300 jobs, many in regional areas and 
millions of dollars in compensation has already been paid to industry as a result of 
Coalition mismanagement of the process. 
 
Labor will immediately review the entire DIDS project across Australia to protect 
jobs and finally resolve the matter.  
 
A.C.T. DEFENCE OFFICE LEASING CONSOLIDATION 
The Australian Defence Organisation currently leases office space in numerous 
buildings within the ACT on a range of short-term lease options.  There are more 
than 1,000 staff employed in offices at Greenway, Deakin, Turner, Barton, Fern Hill 
and Fyshwick from various sections of Defence. 
 
Labor will undertake an assessment of the savings and benefits that may be 
achieved by the consolidation of these leases into a smaller number of buildings.  



 

 14 

ELECTION2001 K
im

 B
eazley’s P

lan
 fo

r D
efen

ce 
Labor would transitionally relocate those staff depending upon current lease 
arrangements. Suitable but less expensive office space in locations such as 
Queanbeyan's CBD will be considered where savings and organisational benefits 
can be achieved.  
 
Organisations such as Queanbeyan’s Public Service Relocation Task Force will be 
consulted as part of this process. 
 
HEADQUARTERS AUSTRALIAN THEATRE 
The Howard Government recently announced a plan to locate the new joint 
operational headquarters for the Australian Defence Force at Bungendore. 
However, it has since been revealed that the proposed location is too close to a 
major radio telescope and the two facilities are incompatible. 
It has now been revealed that Defence was not allowed to properly assess all 
appropriate sites in the Queanbeyan area for the permanent site. 
 
Labor believes that the Queanbeyan region is suitable for this facility and will direct 
Defence to follow the proper Departmental selection process to make sure that the 
most appropriate site is selected in that region. 
 
Labor will also ensure that local communities that may be affected by the site 
selection are properly consulted as part of the selection process. 
 
Australia’s Defence Industry 
 
The Australian Defence Organisation, made up of the Australian Defence Force 
and the Department of Defence, has an annual budget of more than $12 billion.   
How and where this money is spent can have huge impact on local economies, 
and of course our national economy.  Defence’s Capital Equipment Budget alone 
is $3 billion dollars and major defence acquisitions have a significant influence on 
the development of Australian industry and its opportunities for growth. 
 
The ANZAC frigate project, initiated by Kim Beazley when he was Minister for 
Defence, generated the equivalent of around 7,850 full time jobs, several hundred 
million dollars of additional GDP per annum and created up to $300 million in extra 
annual consumption. 
 
Also, studies have shown that by constructing the ANZAC frigates in Australia, 
substantial savings in through-life support for the fleet will be achieved.  Turnover 
in Australia’s defence industry is approximately $3.4 billion per annum, and it 
employs 30,000 people directly, as well as another 30,000 people indirectly.   
 
However, under the Howard Government, we have seen a dramatic decline in the 
level of major capital equipment expenditure by Defence in Australia; the level has 
fallen from 71% in FY93/94 to just 41% in FY99/00. 
 
A Labor Government will take immediate and effective measures to ensure that 
Defence maximises the purchase of Australian goods and services, as opposed to 
purchasing from overseas.  It will also increase the level of major equipment 
expenditure in Australia.  Targets and reporting mechanisms will be put in place 
with regard to this. 
 
AUSTRALIAN DEFENCE INDUSTRY FORUM AND ACTION AGENDA 
A strong and capable Australian defence industry is crucially important for the 
support of the ADF and the nation's broader defence capability.  Labor will 
introduce new annual report obligations on the Australian Defence Organisation to 
include in the Defence Annual Report a specific section dedicated to outlining 
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Australian industry involvement in defence projects and other relevant information 
regarding the levels of Australian Industry Involvement (AII) in Defence acquisition 
projects and general procurement. 
 
Labor will hold an Australian Defence Industry Forum (ADIF) with representatives 
from a broad range of defence industry organisations, including members of the 
existing Defence Industry Advisory Council (DIAC).  The Australian Defence 
Industry Forum will be hosted by the Minister for Defence and Head of the Defence 
Materiel Organisation within the first six months of a Labor Government coming to 
office.  
 
A working group, made up of industry and departmental officers, will be formed 
following the ADIF to develop the Defence Industry Action Agenda which will be a 
tactical level plan to address issues raised at the ADIF and many specific initiatives 
to achieve better outcomes and long-term stability and success for Australia's 
domestic defence industries. This process will establish a renewed and long-term 
plan for Australia's defence industry. The working group will coordinate with the 
existing defence industry advisory and consultative councils, fora and committees 
in the development of the action agenda. 
 
The domestic defence industry is an essential component of Australia’s national 
defence capability and Labor will ensure that the acquisition and procurement 
policies of the Defence Organisation seek to maximise the Australian Industry 
Involvement (AII) in all its purchases without compromising value-for money 
principles. 
 
The action agenda will establish a wide range of initiatives to improve the capture 
of Defence expenditure in-country and support and grow an efficient and highly 
capable domestic defence industry that will be developed in cooperation with 
industry. 
 
As part of this process Labor will be looking to include new Australian SME targets 
and incentives for prime contractors so that the benefits from major Defence 
acquisition projects flow through to the rest of the economy. 
 
The performance of the Government with regard to Defence Industry will be 
reported in a specific section of the Defence Annual Report that outlines the goals 
and achievements with regard to AII and the broader economic benefits being 
delivered as a result of Defence expenditure.  This information will include specific 
information with regard to the percentage of AII on Defence’s major acquisition 
projects as well as the in-country capture of Defence expenditure. 
 
Administrative cost in conducting and developing the action agenda will be 
absorbed by the existing Defence budget. 
 
NAVAL SHIPBUILDING INDUSTRY STRATEGY 
Labor’s Defence Industry Action Agenda will include a specific Naval Shipbuilding 
Industry Strategy, which will be developed in cooperation with industry.  This 
Strategy will mandate that Australian shipyards undertake all future naval ship 
construction and upgrade programs. This will include the replacement of the 
Fremantle Class Patrol Boats and $4 billion Air Warfare Destroyer projects. 
This is likely to create thousands jobs in Australia’s naval shipbuilding industry 
over the next 10 years.   
 
The future ownership of the Australian Submarine Corporation (ASC) has 
important implications for Australia’s naval shipbuilding industry.  Labor will 
address this issue as part of its Naval Ship Building Industry Strategy. 
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In considering its options on the future ownership of the ASC, Labor will factor in 
strategic, economic and national interest considerations.  Labor believes that 
keeping the ASC’s facility in South Australia, protecting its 800 employees and the 
$100 million per annum it injects into the local economy, is vital. 
 
There are also serious considerations for Australia’s naval construction industry.  
In order to capitalise on Australia’s significant investment in these areas, Labor will 
ensure that it maintains the unique capabilities, facilities and skills developed by 
the ASC.    
 
A viable ASC ensures that the economic benefit from our investment in the 
submarines is maintained, employment in the sector is continued, and is consistent 
with our long-term strategic requirement to maintain a strong submarine industry in 
Australia. 
 
SOUTH AUSTRALIAN DEFENCE INDUSTRY CLUSTER 
As part of Labor’s Plan for South Australia, Labor will allocate up to $7.65 million 
over four years to support a Defence Industry Cluster based around the Australian 
Submarine Corporation (ASC), specialising in Shipbuilding, Advanced Engineering 
and Metals Fabrication. 
 
Under the Coalition we have seen the loss of substantial numbers of highly skilled 
jobs from the ASC as a result of reduced naval acquisition activity by the 
Commonwealth, uncertainty about future ownership, and failure to make the most 
of opportunities for diversification into other defence and civilian applications. 
 
These losses not only include highly skilled production workers, but also 
top end engineering, design, testing, simulation and other staff.  The result is a 
serious loss of intellectual capital to the State and the nation. 
 
A vibrant South Australian defence industry can make an important contribution to 
the long-term security of both the South Australian economy and the nation. 
 
Despite the neglect, South Australia is well placed, through the ASC and other 
firms, to develop new industry and employment opportunities in the defence 
industry. 
 
Labor is committed to, and if elected will deliver, a highly skilled and well-educated 
industrial base.   Australian industry is an essential and credible part of Australia’s 
war fighting capability.  In order to retain this capability in the future, any 
consideration of Australian Defence Force capability must explicitly recognise the 
contribution required of Australia’s industry and the strategy required to realise it. 
 
The role of the Defence Industry Cluster based around the Australian Submarine 
Corporation would be to: 

• Secure orders and jobs for the ASC workforce (in both the design and 
building of submarines, and in related engineering industries); and 

• Promote development of existing and start up firms around the ASC 
specialising in advanced engineering and electronics; and sophisticated 
metals production and fabrication. 

 
The cluster would assist in: 

• Attracting investment targeted to design, engineering and fabrication 
businesses; 
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• Support for business incubation for small start up companies with new 
Intellectual Property; 

• Promotion of new business opportunities for existing firms, particularly in 
engineering and fabrication; 

• Development of a more skill intensive workforce; 

• Joint venturing and technology transfer arrangements between local and 
overseas firms, to assist in the internationalisation of our industry and the 
expansion of opportunities available to it; 

• Investigation and development of market opportunities; 

• Targeted research and development and accelerated commercialisation; and 

• Expanding South Australia's role as a centre for testing and evaluation. 
 
Additional funding for this initiative is attached to Labor’s Plan for South Australia, 
and it will not be provided by the Defence budget. 
 
NEW MULWALA HIGH EXPLOSIVES AND PROPELLANT FACILITY 
Labor will fund the building of a new high explosives and propellant manufacturing 
plant on the existing site at Mulwala, NSW to replace the current facility.  The 
building of this new facility will guarantee the ongoing domestic production of high 
explosives and propellant for the supply to ADI's Benalla ammunition 
manufacturing facility.  Labor believes that these two facilities are a strategically 
important and essential capability in support of the ammunition requirements of the 
Australian Defence Force. 
 
Labor will ensure the maximisation of employment at each of the Mulwala and 
Benalla factories continues through a long-term contract with the company for the 
supply of the products. 
 
Labor proposes that the Commonwealth fund, from the existing Defence Capital 
Facilities Budget, the building of a new facility on the existing site and consider a 
strategic alliance with the private sector in the design and project management of 
the construction of the facility.  This project would commence in 2002/03 with the 
first phase being the design of a new facility followed by the construction phases. 
 
The Commonwealth has already committed $63 million to the environmental clean 
up of the site which will be spent over the next three financial years, and which a 
Labor government would continue. 
 
Costs of the new facility will be approximately $220 million that will be funded over 
four years from the existing Defence Capital Facilities Budget. 
 
Protecting Australia's Military Heritage 
 
SAVING THE ARMY MUSEUM OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA AND THE 
FREMANTLE ARTILLERY BARRACKS PRECINCT 
The Fremantle Artillery Barracks is Western Australia’s oldest and most significant 
military heritage site.  Currently the Barracks is home to the Army Museum of 
Western Australia (established in 1977) and has the official residence of the ADF’s 
most senior officer in WA also on the site. 
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The Army Museum has one of Australia’s best collections of artefacts from all 
military campaigns that Australian servicemen and women have been involved in.  
The collection is second only to that of the Australian War Memorial collection. 
 
The Museum Foundation wishes to secure the Artillery Barracks precinct as its 
home in perpetuity.  The Museum is recognised by the people of Western Australia 
as the WA equivalent of the Australian War Memorial.  The Museum is the main 
repository of WA’s military memorabilia related to the contribution and sacrifices in 
peace and in war since 1826. 
 
Labor will save the Army Museum of Western Australia and the Fremantle Artillery 
Barracks Precinct. Labor will give the Western Australian State Government a 
long-term free lease on the property for the purposes of allowing the Army 
Museum Foundation to continue to run the Army Museum of Western Australia. 
 
The proposal would grant the property to the people of Western Australia, vested 
in the WA State Government with a long-term ‘Peppercorn’ type lease to the 
Museum Foundation.  Other conditions would be placed on the Foundation to 
protect the Commonwealth interest such as allowing the official residences located 
on the site to be used by ADF personnel. 
 
SAVING RAAF MUSEUM AND AIRFIELD AT POINT COOK 
Labor proposes to save the RAAF Museum and airfield at Point Cook.  The RAAF 
Point Cook site has high heritage value and is of enormous sentimental 
significance to the RAAF.  Given its status as the oldest functioning airstrip it has 
great potential as a tourist site and it could be a key focus for the celebrations of 
the centenary of flight in 2003.  The RAAF Museum is located at the Point Cook 
site and enjoys significant patronage.   
 
Point Cook is the oldest continuously operational airfield in the world, was the 
birthplace of the RAAF and was the departure point for the first north-south and 
east-west crossings of the continent by air and the departure point for the first 
aerial circumnavigation of the continent.  The site is listed on the Register of 
National Estate.   
 
Labor will offer the facility to the Victorian State Government on the basis that it 
remains as an operational airfield and that the RAAF Museum is operated by a not 
for profit community based organisation on site.  
 
If the State of Victoria determines it has no interest in the site, then Labor will offer 
the property on the open market with these same conditions.  
 
If no revenue can be received from the sale of the site with conditions outlined 
above, Labor’s preferred option will be for a community based not for profit 
company to operate the site as a mixed tourist, education and aviation precinct. 
 
Currently it costs RAAF $6 million annually to operate the base.  The savings 
achieved for RAAF by no long operating the base will be used to provide funding 
for an extension to the Museum and to cover other transitional costs.  
 
STOKERS SUBMARINE (HMAS AE2) 
Labor will investigate, in collaboration with the Government of Turkey and any 
interested Australian or Turkish private benefactors, the feasibility of a scheme 
to raise, restore and display the HMAS AE2.  Labor will ensure that Defence 
takes expert advice on the archaeological, cultural, historical, financial and 
technical issues involved in restoring and displaying the boat. 
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Labor will consult with interested parties and the defence community regarding 
the best location for the AE2's final resting place.  
 
Defence Related Policies from other Portfolios 
 
BOOSTING SECRET INTELLIGENCE RESOURCES TARGETED 
AGAINST TERRORISM 
Labor will further upgrade the collection and assessment resources of our national 
intelligence agencies devoted to tracking transnational criminal organisations 
which threaten our way of life.  These activities involve terrorism, drug trafficking, 
organised crime, people smuggling, arms smuggling, and the potential theft and 
sale of nuclear, chemical and biological material. 
 
Fighting these transnational criminals will require closer links between particular 
national agencies and Australian law enforcement agencies.  In particular, our 
intelligence agencies will go after secretive global terrorist organisations as well as 
clandestine people smuggling networks.  This means enhancing our human 
intelligence capabilities in Australia’s intelligence and security agencies to build the 
intelligence picture on the ground. 
 
Labor will commit additional resources to enhance national intelligence collection 
and assessment relating to the threat of terrorism and the proliferation of weapons 
of mass destruction.  The details will not be disclosed on the grounds of national 
security. 
 
Increased intelligence funding will be $7 million over four years. 
 
Labor will also strengthen Australia’s legislative prohibitions against activities 
relating to the acquisition or development of nuclear, chemical, biological or 
radiological weapons.   
 
Labor will introduce amendments to the Weapons of Mass Destruction (Prevention 
of Proliferation) Act 1994 to impose increased sentences of up to 25 years 
imprisonment for persons who supply materials or otherwise assist activities they 
believe or may reasonably suspect relate to the development of weapons of mass 
destruction.  Labor will further introduce appropriate amendments to enhance the 
powers of law enforcement agencies to search premises and seize materials or 
things reasonably suspected to provide evidence of planning or preparations to 
develop a weapon of mass destruction or otherwise commit an act of mass 
destruction. 
 
IMPROVING CABINET CONTROL OF NATIONAL SECURITY 
Labor will establish an integrated approach to national security policy and planning 
by broadening the focus of Cabinet’s National Security Committee so that it covers 
traditional issues of defence and foreign policy, security and intelligence, and 
international trade strategy, as well as strategic law enforcement policy and 
operations (including terrorism, coastal surveillance, homeland security, drugs, 
customs and aviation security).  Under Labor, the consequences of serious and 
organised criminal activity will be dealt with not only as offences against 
individuals, but as threats to Australia’s national security. 
 
MOUNTING INTERNATIONAL OPERATIONS AGAINST TERRORIST 
NETWORKS 
Labor will commit Australia to join a strong long-term international coalition to fight 
global terrorism wherever it threatens democratic and peaceful nations.  This will 
mean integrating more closely our intelligence and police agencies with their 
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international counterparts. It will also mean providing appropriate military support 
to international counter-terrorist operations.  These will sometimes need to involve 
covert, aggressive and proactive means to disrupt and defeat terrorist operations 
before they occur.  Australia will need to be involved in such activities where our 
national interests require it.  Labor will specifically require the Defence 
Organisation to plan for such contingencies.    
 
HOME AFFAIRS PORTFOLIO 
Labor will appoint a Minister for Home Affairs in the Cabinet and establish a 
portfolio of Home Affairs.  This portfolio will be responsible for a range of non-
security and administrative functions (including the public service and ministerial 
and parliamentary services) and all Commonwealth security functions outside of 
Defence.  Its responsibilities will include: 

• Law enforcement (including the AFP and the National Crime Authority); 

• Counter-terrorism (in conjunction with the Minister for Defence); 

• Coastal surveillance (including the Coast Guard); 

• Aviation security; 

• Security intelligence (including ASIO); 

• Homeland security (including the Federal Protection Service); 

• Telecommunications interception; 

• Protection of National Information Infrastructure; 

• Customs; and 

• National emergency response and management. 
 
The Home Affairs ministry will be the most powerful and focussed peacetime 
ministerial arrangement for co-ordinating Australia’s domestic security in our 
history. 
 
THE AUSTRALIAN COAST GUARD 
As announced as part of Labor’s National Security policy on 6 October, Labor will 
establish the Australian Coast Guard, on station 52 weeks a year, to act as a 
maritime police force and a coastal defence force in times of war or national 
emergency.  Labor will spend more than $895 million over four years on the Coast 
Guard.  That involves consolidating the disparate coastal surveillance 
arrangements that currently exist into one powerful agency and one central 
budget. 
 
This powerful new agency will allow the Navy to be used for its real purpose of 
naval operations.  That is what the Navy is trained and equipped for. 
 
In peacetime, the Coast Guard will be vital in deterring people smugglers in a 
sustainable and cost-effective way.  In addition to tackling people smuggling, the 
Coast Guard will counter quarantine breaches, illegal fishing, drugs and arms 
smuggling, search and rescue, and covert landings on our coastline. 
 
To ensure comprehensive coverage of our maritime approaches, Labor will ensure 
that the Coast Guard is fully integrated into our national intelligence and 
surveillance network so that we have a better national picture of our sea borders, 
drawn from all of our sensors and systems.  In particular, Labor will ensure that the 
new Defence Headquarters (Australian Theatre) and other key defence 
headquarters develop close intelligence and surveillance links with the new Coast 
Guard, and exchange data on a comprehensive and real-time basis. 
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The Coast Guard will come within the new portfolio of Home Affairs.  In times of 
war or declared emergency, the Coast Guard will transfer to the Department of 
Defence and come under military command, acting as the fourth arm of the 
Australian Defence Force (ADF).  This arrangement is tried and tested overseas, 
as in the United States where the US Coast Guard is an agency of the Department 
of Transportation in peacetime, but is transferred to the Department of the Navy in 
wartime. 
 
There will be a very close relationship between the Coast Guard and the Navy.  
Coast Guard personnel will be trained to enable their ready transfer to military 
operations.  In peacetime, there will be extensive cross-postings between the Navy 
and the Coast Guard to provide military operational training for Coast Guard 
personnel, and basic command, seamanship and navigational training for Navy 
personnel. 
 
In this way, the Coast Guard will free the Navy to get on with its core task of 
training and preparing for the military defence of Australia and undertaking military 
operations.  The Navy's warships are designed and equipped for war fighting. 
Their crews are trained for that role, not as maritime police intercepting rickety old 
wooden boats.  Using the Navy for basic, on-going policing is expensive and 
unnecessary. 
 
In peacetime, the Coast Guard patrol boat force will undertake the national coastal 
surveillance and response function, combining the existing military and civil 
maritime protection assets.  In wartime or declared defence emergency, the Coast 
Guard will beef up the Navy.  Under Defence command, the Coast Guard patrol 
boat force will assist the ADF in coastal and inshore defence operations, port 
security and operations in support of sea-borne special forces and regional 
surveillance units.  In this way, Coast Guard units will be a military auxiliary to the 
Navy and the ADF in general.  Far from taking away from the Navy’s resources, a 
Coast Guard configured along these lines will enhance Navy resources. 
 
As previously announced, the Coast Guard’s patrol boat force will be based on the 
existing capital acquisition budget for the replacement Fremantle-class patrol boat.  
These Patrol Boats are almost 25 years old and are nearing the end of their 
working life.  This project presents a unique opportunity to purchase a fleet of 
purpose-built Coast Guard patrol boats.  It will allow for a significant upgrading of 
our coastal patrol fleet within the current acquisition budget, due to the civil police 
standards to which these vessels will be built. 
 
Finally, Labor’s Coast Guard initiatives will not affect the level of resources recently 
announced for Customs and the Australian Quarantine and Inspection Service in 
relation to border security measures at airports, for air cargo, at seaports (including 
sea cargo containers), at mail exchanges and for enhanced quarantine public 
awareness programmes.  
 
COMBATING WEAPONS PROLIFERATION AND PROMOTING 
DISARMAMENT 
The proliferation of weapons of mass destruction - nuclear, chemical and 
biological - is one of the most serious international security issues facing the 
world. In recent years progress in nuclear disarmament has faltered with 
adverse implications for efforts to halt weapons proliferation. 
 
Non-proliferation and disarmament are key Labor foreign policy priorities. 
Australia has a direct national security interest in ensuring our immediate region 
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remains free of weapons of mass destruction and that their presence does not 
lead to instability and conflict elsewhere.  
 
Labor will return Australia to the forefront of international efforts to advance non-
proliferation and disarmament. As a middle power with considerable expertise in 
non-proliferation diplomacy, Australia can contribute a great deal to 
strengthening international security.  
 
As a first step, Labor will commission a new and independent assessment of 
non-proliferation and disarmament strategies. This will follow up the work of the 
1995 Canberra Commission on the Elimination of Nuclear Weapons.  
This new international commission will undertake a comprehensive re-evaluation 
of the threats arising from nuclear, chemical and biological weapons 
proliferation. It will develop strategies for sustained international cooperation to 
address these challenges and reduce existing nuclear arsenals.  
 
This will be a major international initiative involving a wide-range of world 
experts. It will be an important Australian contribution to rebuild momentum for 
multilateral non-proliferation and disarmament in the new international 
environment following the 11 September terrorist attacks in the United States.  
 
The report of the commission should be produced in time to allow its 
presentation to the United Nations and the international community in the 
second half of 2002. Australia would promote the report through active non-
proliferation and disarmament diplomacy. 
 
Labor will give strong support to the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty, the 
Comprehensive Nuclear Test Ban Treaty, strengthening International Atomic 
Energy Agency safeguards against further nuclear proliferation, and negotiating 
a convention banning the production of fissile material for use in nuclear 
weapons.  
 
Labor will work closely with like-minded countries, including the members of the 
New Agenda Coalition, to rebuild momentum for strengthening non-proliferation 
regimes and eliminating weapons of mass destruction.  
 
Labor will continue our support for regional nuclear weapon free zones in the 
South Pacific, Africa, Latin America and South-East Asia. We will actively 
pursue linkage of these zones to consolidate a Southern Hemisphere free of 
nuclear weapons. 
 
Labor considers it important to support the integrity of the Anti-Ballistic Missile 
Treaty that has long served as a keystone of nuclear arms control. We have 
expressed concern about US proposals to deploy a National Missile Defence 
system and in government we will advance efforts to reduce the risk of this 
defence program fuelling a new nuclear arms race in the Asia-Pacific region.  
 
Labor will reinforce Australia's strong support for the Chemical Weapons 
Convention and the Organisation for the Prevention of Chemical Weapons. We 
will actively pursue an effective compliance protocol for the Biological Weapons 
Convention. Such a protocol would establish verification machinery and make it 
much harder for terrorists to acquire these devastating weapons.  
 
Labor will explore opportunities to support accelerated chemical and biological 
disarmament in Russia and other parts of the former Soviet Union and halt the 
transfer of chemical and biological weapons technology and expertise to 
proliferators. We will also explore making direct contributions to securing the 
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elimination of North Korea's ballistic missile and chemical and biological 
weapons capabilities.  
 
Recognising the threat of ballistic missile proliferation, Labor will work to 
strengthen the Missile Technology Control Regime and pursue more effective 
multilateral constraints on ballistic missiles. Missile proliferation is better 
addressed through a range of multilateral approaches than narrow reliance on 
unilateral defence measures.  
 
Recognising the threat to security in the Middle East posed by weapons of mass 
destruction, a Labor Government will continue support for United Nations efforts 
to achieve the verified elimination of Iraq's nuclear, chemical and biological 
weapons capabilities.  
 
Labor will support international efforts to develop and implement a more focused 
approach than the present broad economic sanctions on Iraq, thereby more 
effectively targeting the weapons of mass destruction programs of the Iraqi 
regime. Effective measures that constrain Iraq's military capabilities are 
essential, as is the alleviation of the burden of sanctions on the Iraqi people.  
 
For Australia to play an effective role in combating weapons proliferation, we 
must invest additional resources to retain and develop the intelligence 
capabilities and scientific expertise essential to support our non-proliferation 
diplomacy. 
 
Labor will commit additional resources to enhance national intelligence 
collection and assessment relating to the threat of terrorism and the proliferation 
of weapons of mass destruction. The details will not be disclosed on the grounds 
of national security. 
 
Increased intelligence funding relating to non-proliferation and counter-terrorism 
will be $7 million over four years.  
 
Labor will also commit additional resources for the Australian Safeguards and 
Non-Proliferation Office (ASNO), a specialist organisation within Australia's 
Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade. A key element of Australia's non-
proliferation strategy, ASNO's responsibilities have grown considerably over the 
past decade but have not been matched with sufficient resources. Labor will 
remedy this. Increased funding will support the recruitment and retention of 
expert staff and new research on verification technologies.  
 
Labor will Increase funding for ASNO by $3 million over four years.  
 
Labor will strengthen Australia's legislative prohibitions against activities relating 
to the acquisition or development of nuclear, chemical, biological or radiological 
weapons.  
 
Labor will introduce amendments to the Weapons of Mass Destruction 
(Prevention of Proliferation) Act 1994 to impose increased sentences of up to 25 
years imprisonment for persons who supply materials or otherwise assist 
activities they believe or may reasonably suspect relate to the development of 
weapons of mass destruction.  
 
Labor will further enhance the powers of law enforcement agencies to search 
premises and seize materials or things reasonably suspected to provide 
evidence of planning or preparations to develop a weapon of mass destruction 
or otherwise commit an act of mass destruction. 
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Labor will pursue with Australian chemical and biotechnology industries 
enhanced physical security and accounting practices for chemical and biological 
materials that could be stolen or otherwise diverted for terrorist use.  
 
Labor will campaign to encourage universal adherence to the Ottawa 
Convention that prohibits the use of anti-personnel landmines. Labor will 
continue to give high priority in Australia's overseas aid programs to de-mining 
activities and assistance to landmine victims in afflicted countries.  
 
Labor will work to further strengthen and expand prohibitions on inhumane 
weapons including new weapons such as advanced fuel-air explosives. 
 
Labor strongly supports international efforts to address the proliferation and 
misuse of small arms and light weapons across the globe. We will work in global 
and regional forums to stop illegal trafficking and limit destabilising 
accumulations and transfers of small arms. A Labor Government will pursue the 
negotiation of a new international protocol on illegal manufacturing of and 
trafficking in small arms. Such an instrument should provide a valuable 
international law enforcement mechanism for crime prevention and prosecution 
of traffickers. 
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Costing 
 
The cost of initiatives included in Kim Beazley's Plan for Defence will be met 
from the Defence Budget.  There is no net budgetary impact.  This practice is 
consistent with Government practice: see for the Government's 'Additional funding 
to address unauthorised arrivals' where the additional costs of this measure are 
shown as zero in the table, as these costs are to be absorbed within the agency's 
existing resources' (p29 of the 2001-02 Mid-Year Economic and Fiscal Outlook).    
 
 
 


